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Elizabeth Kozarec Architect October 20, 2016 
 
Mr. Eric McPhee 
Department of Public Health 
Drinking Water Section 
410 Capitol Avenue, MS #51WAT 
PO Box 340308 
Hartford, CT 06134-0308 
 
Regarding: Proposed Water Supply Extension  
Long Cove, Indian Cove, Mulberry Point, Tuttles Point 
 
 
Dear Eric, 
I am writing as a resident of Tuttles Point regarding the proposed water 
extension into the above referenced neighborhoods. The information I have 
read available on the Town website, including the reports published by Luchs, 
the engineering consultant hired by the Town, prompts a number of questions 
that should be answered for the homeowners. 
What will the impact on the environment be?  
 
This has not been quantified. Engineer Ballou (Appendix D), a sub consultant 
to Luchs, states in his 2011 letter to Luchs that water use by residents will 
increase once connected to a public water supply. Ballou goes on to state that  
the majority of septic systems are older and he makes the point that the 
additional water use will overload those systems, resulting in discharge of 
untreated effluent to the groundwater. The obvious concern is that this effluent 
will reach Long Island Sound. Ballou recommended a number of actions, one 
of them being testing of septic systems, and another that any systems found 
to be near failing be corrected before connecting to the public water supply. 
That was four years ago. How many septic systems have been tested? In 
spite of Ballou’s documented concerns, Dennis Johnson’s written update to 
the Associations reports Luchs is not concerned with the older septic 
systems, if the Town takes peripheral actions. The peripheral actions listed in 
the report are …… 

1. The Luch’s report recommends the Town review septic system 
records. What action will be taken when for undocumented systems? 
How many systems are undocumented? What action will be taken if a 
system is found to be noncompliant? Many of the homes are older 
and their septic systems likely are poorly documented, if at all, and do 
not comply with current standards. 
 
2. The Luch’s report recommends public education to restrict water 
usage when the public water is available. But this is not enforceable 
without penalty and enforcement itself will be costly. What will the 
penalty be?  
 



 

3. The Luchs report recommends Town inspections of septic systems. 
What will an inspection entail? Will the Health Department declare it 
will inspect every septic system that is not documented as a 
compliant system? What will it cost to do this? I doubt the health 
department and its budget have the capacity for this additional role. In 
fact, the department does not enforce the existing regulation that 
septic tanks be pumped every 5 years—our own household recently 
and voluntarily pumped out our tank 12 years after it was first installed 
without any insistence by the Town. 
 
4. The Luchs report recommends the Town maintain current “land use 
controls”. But it can be argued that the current zoning department has 
created this problem. Few residents, if any, reported water problems 
20 years ago. Since then zoning and planning has relaxed the land 
use controls and allowed small cottages to be demolished and 
replaced with much larger consumers of water.  Another example of 
lack of land use controls: a teardown project on Marshall Road was 
given permission to construct a septic system in fill in a flood zone—
the system was scoured away by one of the hurricanes. Finally, the 
planning department has neglected to inform residents that water 
service will result in even larger homes because restrictive clearances 
to wells will go away. 
 

Conflict of Interest? 
Is there a conflict of interest here? The Town’s engineer, Luchs, is diluting the 
recommendations of its consultant, Ballou. And is Luchs in line for the 
contract to design the water system? If so, then why would Luchs recommend 
the more restrictive recommendations by Ballou if the cost of those 
recommendations will potentially derail the project? 
 
Incomplete Research and Documentation 
The Town departments have not released enough information to demonstrate 
they are following a proper sequence of actions to ensure the natural 
environment will remain unaffected by a public water supply.  The Town of 
Guilford has no plans on implementing the recommended environmental 
safeguards suggested in the Ballou study, and further stated town policy that 
individual septic issues are the responsibility of the land owner.  The future 
water quality of my individual well water is in jeopardy from this project.  In 
addition, the lack of controls on the environmental impact of unlimited water to 
this community could impact not only the vintage septic systems, but the shell 
fishing beds directly adjacent to these neighborhoods.  
 
The town has failed to investigate less invasive individual whole house 
measures for those homeowners who might run low on water or have salt 
content in their water.  The issues found with the wells, salt content and low 
water in drought conditions, do not mandate the environmentally disruptive 
and drastic measures of bringing in city water. If a professional organization 
would take the time to review the most recent well water testing (which was 
selectively hand-picked to reflect those with issues), it would become clear 
that the percentage of those wells with contaminates is minimal. And those 
with contaminates could be controlled by correcting failing septic systems or 
targeting a point source.  This is clearly a convenience issue not a health 
issue.  Please let me know if your organization can help to safeguard the 
delicate balance of the well water quality of our neighborhood from the 
potential impacts of unlimited city water in an area of aging septic systems 



 

before we go any further down this costly and environmentally disruptive path 
and create a septic problem leading to sewers. 
 
It should also be noted that the town already is currently condoning direct 
dumping of roof and ground/street run off into the sound in three locations in 
Mulberry Point.  This is directly due to the overdevelopment of the properties 
directly adjacent to the direct dump locations.  And they are planning to route 
a portion of the city water line through a marsh which has been under 
restoration by the DEP.  Lastly, the origination path of the water route will 
allow for a major development along the western side of Long Cove cutting off 
the Guilford Land Conservation Trust’s continuous wildlife corridor that now 
exists.  For these and all the previous reasons, I am hopeful that you will call 
into question the merits of this ill thought out project. 
 
Thank you for your time and attention to this matter. 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Elizabeth Kozarec  
 

              



From: Brad Lareau
To: DPH.SourceProtection
Cc: Bisacky, Patricia
Subject: RE: Environmental concerns for proposed Water Main project
Date: Friday, October 21, 2016 11:24:33 AM

Please note that the below information pertains to Scoping Notice #3: 

Notice of Scoping for Town of Guilford (Bittner Park)-
Mulberry Point Water Main Extension

 
 
 

From: Brad Lareau 
Sent: Friday, October 21, 2016 11:17 AM
To: 'DPH.SourceProtection@ct.gov'
Cc: 'Patricia.Bisacky@ct.gov'
Subject: Environmental concerns for proposed Water Main project
 
To whom it may concern,

                        The Town of Guilford has proposed a large scale water main project, to supply
unlimited drinking water to an area with septic systems that may not be able to handle the increased
use expected, and the potential for harm to the environment exists.  The Town of Guilford has no
plans in place to monitor or address this concern for the environment, and has decided not to
implement the suggestion from the engineers hired by the town to evaluate the septic systems in
relation to this project.  The attached document is listed in the town records for this project as
Appendix D, and is focused on the potential impacts of this project on the existing residential septic
systems.  When asked if any of the recommendations would be implemented, the Town officials
stated that septic issues are the responsibility of individual residents, and unless a system is
obviously failing, and that situation if brought to the attention of the town officials, no action was
warranted.  There is no plan to implement any of the recommendation listed in Appendix D, and no
plans to evaluate the impact of this project on the environment or in relation to the unlimited
amounts of water introduced into these aging septic systems.

                        My concern is for the overall environment of these coastal properties, the surrounding
Shellfishing beds, the Long Island Sound, and the Land Trust areas adjacent to these aging and
substandard septic systems.  As the attached study states, “By todays standards of design the
existing septic systems on the vast majority of the lots are considered substandard.  The residents
have to continually “husband” their water use for fear of exacerbating currently malfunctioning
septic systems.”  My concern is for the environment of this area when unlimited water, with no
plans for control, is brought into a community that is known to have substandard septic systems. 
The Town of Guilford has no plans on addressing this issue before the project is started, and my
hope is that an Environmental organization takes an interest in this project, and forces the Town to
create a plan to address all of the issues raised in their own study, and assures the community that
the protection of the environment is addressed before the project is approved.
 

It should also be noted that many of the water tests conducted to justify this study had high
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levels of Nitrates, and failed for potable standards for this reason.  Nitrates are known to originate
from failing septic systems, and human and animal waste.  The Town is aware of this, but has
pointed out that no official study linking high Nitrates to septic systems is available, so without
proof, they will not address the septic issue connection.  As the attached study states in regards to
addressing the issues that are causing the need for this project “Post Water Main Extension:  With
the extension of the water main to both residential communities will also come an increase in water
use.  There will also be an increase in water using devices such as …..  All of the above-mentioned
additional water uses will occur in spite of the fact that what “precipitated” the need for the water
main extension will not have been altered one whit.”  Suggesting that failing septic systems and
ground contaminations that are causing a need for clean water is not being addressed, and with the
introduction of unlimited water use, the potential for harm to the environment exists. 

 

The Closing Comments section of Appendix D should be noted:

                        “There are a number of reasons for extending the potable water main to the sea-shore

                        communities.  The prime reason is due to pollution of the existing ground water

                        as-well-as diminishing quality of the ground water supply.

                        The massive expense to remediate the situation in the two communities warrants the

                        introduction of  much needed restrictive water use measures.

                        These restrictive water use measures are to insure that the pollution of the

                        ground water and the large number of failing & near failing septic systems will

                        gradually reverse direction with a continuing improvement to the local

                        environment.”
 
 
Thank you for your time,
 

Brad Lareau
 81 Spencer Avenue
Guilford, CT 06437



From: Brian Walls
To: DPH.SourceProtection
Cc: Bisacky, Patricia
Subject: Environmental Impact Assessment Request - Guilford, CT
Date: Sunday, October 23, 2016 1:58:32 PM

To whom it may concern,

I am a resident of Mulberry Point in Guilford, CT. As you are likely aware, a small coalition of residents who
overbuilt in a remote portion of this community have been leading an effort for over 20 years to route municipal
water to them due to issues with their septic systems that they never worked to address. After several thwarted
previous efforts over the years where the surrounding residents blocked the water line route, the Town of Guilford
has now succumbed to this coalition and says it will allow a water line to be extended. Many of us in this
community are against the project’s new route through protected government land trust property, and we feel that
the abundant water supply will overtax the very septic systems that led to the issues these residents have. They will
likely jeopardize the surrounding marsh and Long Island Sound environment, not to mention the damage the
proposed construction will cause.

Despite documented proof that the aquifer supporting this community is healthy and clean, much do to the proactive
work of DEEP, the people behind the municipal water have pushed this project forward. People who have just
neglected their septic systems and are looking for an easy path to cleaner water versus working through appropriate
means to rectify the septic situation. The project has not been based on any true scientific research or studies, and
the use of unrelated water tests from various years, questionably selected current wells, and no control group smells
of a political decision made without regard to its implications.

Looking at the bidding process alone, without any geological or ecological research, it is a frightening proposal that
ranges from $3M - $6M based on engineering guesswork. Anytime one sees a random number with a 100%
potential variance and no valid research being rushed into existence by a questionable political process, rationality
begs it to be questioned. On behalf of the people who do care much about the impact of this project, we ask that
your department step in and act.

Sincerely,

Brian Walls

mailto:DPH.SourceProtection@ct.gov
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From: Tiffany Simonds
To: DPH.SourceProtection
Subject: Scoping for Mulberry Point Water Extension
Date: Friday, October 21, 2016 4:52:23 PM

Scoping for Town of Guilford (Bittner Park) Mulberry Point Water Main Extension

Dear Mr. Eric McPhee,

I am writing in regard to the Mulberry Point water main extension in the Town of Guilford. I have been following
this proposed project since 2011. At that time, the neighborhood I live in, Indian Cove Association (ICA), was also a
part of the project. Indian Cove is a private neighborhood that owns its roads and when a vote was taken to
determine wether or not to join the project, we voted No. The main concerns for many residents, aside from the cost,
was the environmental impact of such a project. The fear of blasting ledge on one lane roads so close to home
foundations, the risk of polluting our shell fishing bay from septic run off due to an increase in water use with public
water and the overdevelopment that would change the character of our sea side neighborhood. When ICA voted not
to participate, a new route was chosen and this one concerns me even more since my property abuts the "open area"
that is the Fisher property.

The current water main path will traverse an open area between Vineyard Point Rd and Lower Road. This land is
privately owned by a Mr. Edwin Fisher and he has agreed to give a water easement over his property. The land
owned by Mr. Fisher is a 40 acre piece of land that has been classified as forest land, and as such, costs very little in
property taxes. It is basically untouched, with many old trees and an incredible amount of wildlife. To the south of
the Fisher property is a 25.75 acre piece of land that belongs to the Guilford Land Conservation Trust, (GLCT) and
to the north, is a 23.31 acre piece of property belonging to a Mr. Peter Johnson. Last year, Mr. Johnson gave a
conservation easement over his property to the GLCT. To the north of Johnson' property is land owned by the
GLCT. This piece connects with another 20 acres that runs south to Daniel Ave. and the bay, also owned by the
GLCT. All of these pieces connect together, comprising one of the last large areas of undeveloped land in the
populated Guilford shoreline. I regularly walk these parcels of land and appreciate the varied habitat, from tidal
marsh to old undisturbed forest. The wildlife found in the area is extremely diverse. From the water birds like egrets,
herons and osprey, to the birds of the forest like woodpeckers and owls. The animal population is vast from small to
large with fisher cats, fox, coyote and deer.

My concern is the overall impact to the environment and wildlife when a road is cut through the woods, and the
blasting of ledge begins. It will cut in half this "open area" or corridor for wildlife. I fear that not only will this area
be badly disturbed while the water line is put in, but there will then be an incentive for the Fisher property to be
developed, as there will be a free water main crossing the property. I had hoped to see an incentive for conservation,
not development for this piece of land surrounded by protected parcels.

My other concern is the lack of due diligence by the Town of Guilford and the fact that this project has been pushed
forward by a small number of people who believe this is the only solution. The Feasibility Study that was conducted
focused on a route that followed existing roads. The Fisher property has not been studied and has not been surveyed,
as it was not a part of the Feasibility Study. Core samples were taken on the existing roads to see the depth to ledge,
but very little testing was done on actual water quality of wells. The current project has 144 properties and only 28
wells have been tested. The wells that had problems, were high in Nitrates, which is caused by leaking septic
systems. The Feasibility Study, Appendix D, done by a Mr. Ballou, explains that water use will go up with public
water and this will stress the older septic systems. He recommends that older systems be updated before hooking up
to a public water line and that water quantities be limited. Whenever residents have voiced their concerns about this
to the Town, they are told water use won't increase and septic problems are the responsibility of the property owner.
The environmental risks to the bay will only increase with public water, directly affecting the shell fishing beds in
the bay and the waters of Long Island Sound.

I urge you to carefully look over the actual data, both from the Feasibility Study including Appendix D and the
recent well testing done by the Town of Guilford. I don't believe there is enough data to merit such drastic measures
to try and help such a small group of people. There are other methods to resolve these problems. The fact that the

mailto:DPH.SourceProtection@ct.gov


residents environmental concerns are continually disregarded and that the Town is not planning to implement any of
the recommendations of the Ballou Study should raise a red flag. The risks to the environment are just too high.

 I Thank you for looking into these environmental issues and am at your disposal should you need more information.

Tiffany Simonds
104 Highland Ave.
Guilford, CT 06437
203-464-7508



From: ACS
To: Bisacky, Patricia
Cc: Labadia, Catherine
Subject: Mulberry Point Water, Guilford
Date: Saturday, October 22, 2016 8:30:15 AM

Hello Patricia,
   I am wondering if an archaeological survey was supposed to be done for the Mulberry Point Water
connection project in Guilford.  Can you check with Cathy Labadia at Connecticut State Historic
Preservation Office?  Email copied, phone is 860-256-2764.  Thanks,

Greg Walwer
203-623-4600 cell
 
Gregory F. Walwer, Ph.D
ACS Director
Phone: (203) 458-0550
Fax: (203) 672-2442
E-mail: acsinfo@yahoo.com
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